Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Oct. 1, 2007
Multipurpose Room, 1 Pace Plaza

Call to order: 
Vincent Barrella, Chair, called the meeting to order at 12:25 pm.
Prior minutes: 
Minutes from the May 7, 2007 meeting were approved.
Announcements:

Vince Barrella asked all former chairs of FC comms convene the first meeting of the year and that these comms should select a new chair, and communicate their names to Amy.

Vince Barrella asked Chris  Malone  to make a report on Faculty Handbook.  Chris Malone noted that the Ad Hoc Faculty Handbook comm. has completed a draft of the handbook; he thanked the members of the comm. for the work they did on this, and has sent it to the two FC Execs for their consideration, along with 12 recommendations and a request that the FCs work quickly to get a final draft to the administration.  
A motion was made to refer the draft to Faculty Affairs, and was approved unanimously.
Prof. Barrella announced that the next JFC meeting is scheduled Nov 9, and that we'd have a discussion of the handbook draft at that meeting.

Matters related to faculty representation on Board committees, FC committees, and the Council Commission:

Vince Barrella reported on the formation of a working group consisting of faculty representatives, Board members, and senior administrators to discuss issues "common to all"; the JFC had proposed formation of this group last summer, and the President reported that three Board members along with himself, Geoff Brackett, and Rick Whitfield would begin to hold meetings, once the two area councils had elected representatives.  Prof. Barrella listed the four nominees whose names had been submitted so far as faculty representatives: Chris Malone, Joe Pastore, Arthur Centonze, and Andy Varanelli.  He then opened floor to questions and additional nominations.  Yvonne Rafferty nominated Mary Ann Murphy, and a vote was taken via closed ballot.  Professors Pastore, Malone, and Centonze were elected.

Vince Barrella then opened the floor to discuss the proposed FC constitution amendment to expand the membership of Scholarly Research to include 15 people.    Motion made to approve it, and it passed with one vote against.

Prof. Barrella then opened floor to a discussion of the motion to extend lifespan of the Council Commission.  He gave a brief summary of the rationale for the Council Commission's creation: to include representatives from the smaller schools in a university-wide faculty governance group that can meet with the administration to articulate faculty concerns, especially during breaks and the summer.  The Commission met several times during the summer, and the President and FC Exec are in favor of extending this through the academic year.  A motion to authorize the Council Commission to continue to meet with the President through the end of this academic year was made and seconded.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Vince Barrella then raised the question of selecting faculty representatives for Board subcommittees.  We have received two additional names after the email announcements soliciting additional nominees; we need three names for each subcommittee.  Prof. Barrella said that in his opinion, while it's reasonable to ask for three names, we shouldn't be constrained by the Board's preference for term limits, and we should be able to nominate anyone we deem best qualified.  Saul Levine noted that having faculty representatives continue to serve was a very good idea, since it takes time for someone to acquire experience and become an effective member of the board and thus term limits work to reduce the effectiveness of faculty representation on these subcommittees.   MaryAnn Murphy asked what the rationale is for NOT allowing faculty to serve more than one term.  Vince Barrella responded that he wasn't sure what the Board's reasoning was on this matter, and asked President Friedman for a comment.  President Friedman responded that the Board chair told him that the three nominee rule goes back for some years, although it became attenuated during Caputo's tenure, and that in the President's opinion the Board has control over its own processes.  He also advised that there were more important issues for us to battle about.  Prof. Barrella then opened floor to nominations.  Nominated were:
Demos Athanasopoulos for Technology

Meghana Nayak for Academic Affairs

Walter Antognini for Finance and Admin

Martin Topol nominated Paul Kermit and Randy Priluck for Marketing
Aseel Sawalha for Buildings and Grounds

Todd Barnett for either Buildings and Grounds or Academic Affairs

Vince Barrella then closed nominations and noted that we'd solicit additional nominations via email.  He then invited the President to make his presentation regarding the University's current financial situation and his envisioned interim strategic plan.
President's Report:

Opened with a brief review of trends in enrollments and revenues over last ten years, summarized in a Power Point presentation, which is attached to these minutes. He noted that we've lost the equivalent of about 2100 full-time students over the last four years, with substantial declines in Lubin and Seidenberg students and increases in Dyson and Lienhard.   Dyson majors increased steadily (with a one-year decline in 2006) but the Dyson total credit hours taught declined sharply during this period because of the loss in Lubin and CSIS students in core courses.  Lienhard had a steady increase in majors during this period.  The School of Education had an increase during this period, but increase largely concentrated in TFA program with a decline in undergrad enrollments, and those grad Ed programs are more heavily discounted than traditional undergrad enrollments.   The total chart shows a very sharp decline in FTE, if you take out the heavily-discounted grad Ed programs.  The President also showed charts with revenues vs. expenses 1997-2006; although revenues went up, expenses went up sharply as well.  We've run operating deficits the last three years, and really would have been running losses for every year but 2000 and 2001 if it weren't for the injection of money from FEMA after the 9/11 attacks.  So, we've been in a net operating loss position or close to break even for most of the last 10 years.  Last year's awful enrollment results largely attributed to "sticker shock" of tuition increase, but they were also due to extraordinarily bad execution of enrollment plans for that year.  This coming year, every school will have a larger class except Education; Dyson will be up 250 students, and Lubin not quite as much.  The President added that the increase in enrollment was NOT due not so much to a decline in our standards for admission but rather to the increase in our discount rate along with the enormous improvement in execution of admissions and enrollment by R. Schepp and her staff.  For example, we bought lists of applying students from College Board of students who had indicated their interests.  In the past we didn't take advantage of the information regarding students who had indicated an interest in us; Robina's staff has begun to do so.  We have begun to follow up on this and contact them and the indications of interest from students have risen from 17,000 to 38,000 this year as a result.  
Although continuation rates somewhat worse than projected, graduate enrollment rates are up enough so that we're on track to achieve the enrollments for 2007-08 needed to make our projected budget.  But we need to focus on retention; there is some evidence that poor retention at least as responsible for shrinkage in enrollments as the declines in entering freshmen.
Having given this overview of the university's recent financial and enrollment history, President Friedman then began to give an overview of his strategic interim plan.  
We won't have the luxury of excess funds, and we must spend the funds we have in a fashion that will benefit the university as much as possible.  We'll be organizing a strategic planning committee to create a new strategic plan.  It will have 20 people: 2 students, 9 faculty representatives, all the academic deans, and several other senior administration members.  The President hopes that this committee can complete a new strategic plan in 4-6 months.

In the meantime, the decisions made by admin regarding the budget process for next year will be guided by the President's interim strategic plan.  He'll distribute a new draft of that plan to faculty very soon, which contains an action plan for next 6 months and a set of principles that will guide those decisions.  He gave an overview of that today; a Power Point file is attached to these minutes, which gives a summary of his interim strategic plan.  When the permanent strategic planning committee finishes its plan, it will replace this interim plan; the permanent plan will cover the rest of three year turnaround period and will look to the period beyond that.
Goals for interim plan: achieve financial stability; moderate growth in enrollments; strategic repositioning; a growing academic reputation in selected areas; continuous improvement in faculty, staff, and student life; a steadily improving management culture.  We must either grow to a point of financial stability or shrink to a place of stability, and the former is much more preferable.  
Each school should choose for itself a "Stability Level": a size that it thinks it can reach and sustain.  And then the goal is to manage both school-based and centralized expenses in such a way that they're in balance with that "stability level" of enrollment.  Once the stability level is achieved, then the school and administration must make a decision about restricting further growth (by becoming more exclusive in terms of admissions) vs. continuing to grow and use the revenues to reinvest.  We also must improve cash management and borrowing capacity.  

One effect of job freeze is that we couldn't manage where cuts occurred. So, we have made the decision to fully staff Enrollment, regardless of the freeze.  But we also want to involve decanal and School staffs and faculty in recruiting and marketing program for their schools much more in the future.  Lubin and Seidenberg will be the focus of special efforts in terms of marketing and recruiting; increasing Lubin enrollments is the single most important objective.  
The President's interim plan also focuses on retention.  When a student asks for a transcript (an indication that he/she is going to transfer) then this should raise a flag for OSA and the Dean's office of that particular school should reach out to that student; we'll also alter Financial Aid policies to allow us to be more liberal with such students in order to retain them.  

We are starting a set of process reviews regarding administrative and overhead costs, with an eye to making them cheaper, more efficient and faster regarding ordinary transactions.  We want to improve our revenue mix, replacing heavily discounted courses with courses that have students who pay more conventional tuition.  We will also need to deal with a variety of real estate issues; Rick Whitfield is leading a committee that is looking at how we can improve the utilization of our real estate.  

The President also discussed ways in which our financial health hasn't been as good as we'd like (credit rating, covenant default, too much debt, the fact that our auditors have put us in a category that requires special scrutiny, and our unrestricted net assets have been eroded to too low a level).    For the last fiscal year, we don't have a final deficit number, but we're looking at between 15-20 million dollars total for that fiscal year's operating deficit; uncertainties result from the fact that we're currently undergoing an audit and an equipment inventory process.  If it comes in at 17 million and this year is 6 million as projected, then our unrestricted assets down to 47 million, which is not a good level.  We have to fix this.  We need to rebuild unrestricted net assets and improve our investment debt rating; it will take several years to do that and in the mean time we won't have the money to invest in the university that we'd like, as we rebuild the unrestricted net assets.

We need to return to our traditional base in professional education, emphasizing the link between a Pace education and career preparation.  This includes pre-professional programs in Dyson.  We need to emphasize what is special about Pace to potential students.  We also need to focus on the value of Opportunitas, and on the transformative value of the education that our students receive.  
The President therefore plans to form task forces in each school with significant outside participation about how to align the curriculum of the school with market forces and what employers want.  Also a general attempt to increase student identification with the college they've elected for their major; first step in this was assignment of students in Univ 101 to sections organized around the student's preference for major.  We need to also identify our strongest areas and promote them to the world, and also support improvement in those programs: we should aim to be rated number two in this region in those areas.  But we have to put resources in those centers of academic excellence if we're going to advertise them.  Both faculty and decanal staff need to be involved in making this work.  If we succeed, strengthening key programs will help to strengthen the university as a whole.
We should strive for continuous improvement, especially where small but regular improvements will produce a significant and positive net impact on the experience of students, staff, and faculty over time.  

Evaluation and compensation systems should be based on reinforcement of those goals.  Service initiative launched to stress to staff need to help students and faculty.  

The President then opened floor to questions.  Bernie Newman asked about the forthcoming Goldin consulting report.  Has this influenced Steve's plan?  

President Friedman responded with a short back history of why we retained this group and who they are (why we picked them as the consulting firm).  The President said that as of today, they haven't made recommendation.  They have created a number of reports.  These include: a 13 week cash flow projection; four-wall analysis of the marginal contributions (profitability) of individual academic programs, courses, and schools, which is not yet complete (The President has only preliminary numbers for colleges, which are in the process of being checked and corrected by decanal staffs); the President isn't interested in sharing such analyses at dept level (since he doesn't want to set one dept against the other), but will do so at college level and larger programs within colleges such as TFA.  These reports will help us determine what our strongest programs are, which need to be built up, and what would be the effect on the university if a program were eliminated or de-emphasized.  The Goldin people aren't going to give us "mechanistic" conclusions from their numbers.  They'll give us the numbers, and then it's up to us to respond with a viable plan.  
Prof. Lamartina-Lens pointed out that when it comes to professional preparation, many of Dyon's professional prep programs are linked to the School of Education.  But the recent dismantling of the SOE in NY means that these pre-professional Dyson programs are disappearing, as well.  

Bill Offutt asked about the campus comparison analysis.  Are we going to start differentiating between NY and PLV in our marketing?  And our costs?  He remarked that there was no analysis of costs in these reports.  Would the Goldin report include an analysis of our costs relative to our competitors?

The President said that our marketing will emphasize our professional training programs rather than our schools by name.  In terms of marketing by campus, Robina Schepp recognizes that there's a different demographic for each campus.  We need therefore to market differently to those two populations, which we haven't done in the past.  We hope to do so this year.  Second, the deeper issue is what we have in NY and what we have in PLV is very much the product of history, and we need to go through a process (in the permanent planning committee) of thinking through the advantages of each campus and what the implications of that is for our programs and our marketing.  We need to develop a vision of and for each campus.  Regarding costs: part of his plan is to look at two questions.  First, he is going to investigate market perception and consequences if we lower BOTH our tuition and our discount rate, and also what the effect would be on enrollment if we had a real decrease in tuition.  
In response, Saul Levine cited the example of Adelphi which lowered tuition and which increased enrollments.  The President responded that he has a conversation scheduled with president of Adelphi.  Jackie Roland asked if the President has a position on our international initiatives.  If we're concerned about international initiatives, why turn over these programs to VP for Student Success.  Why is this, if retention is important to us?  What does it imply about where we're going in the area of international initiatives?  The President said that we withdrew, largely, from international recruiting after 9/11 while other schools didn't.  As a result, we have lost market share there.  Robina Schepp is going to start to rebuild our overseas recruiting efforts.  Regarding VP reassignment, Geoff Brackett says that there's been a decision that the academic side should drive international development and we're not in a position to sustain a VP position that will drive our international initiatives.  We're going to allow the academic side, esp. colleges, to be in charge of such initiatives, with VP Love overseeing this.  
Reports from FC committees:
Vince Barrella asked for approval of some or all of calendars sent in by Sandy Salisch.  Alan Rabinowitz asked us to approve only the first year's calendar, 2008-09, and noted that there are still some problems with start and end dates for the last two years.  We need to start and end as late as possible, in order to accommodate international students.  Not a problem with 2008-09, but the start dates for the last two years are rather early and this is problematic.  Also question of consistency on whether we close on Election Day.  

A motion was offered to approve just the first year's calendar (2008-09) and defer discussion of the other two years to the Nov. meeting.  It was seconded and approved with only one opposed vote.

Faculty Affairs: report delivered by Barbara Blumberg.  Not much to give yet, apart from the committee report distributed at the meeting (and now on website).  She said that her committee will consider faculty handbook before next meeting, and asked for suggestions from faculty as a whole on what they should consider or take up, in addition to what is contained in the report.
Old Business
None

New Business
Darnita Killian asks all faculty members to go to E Alerts system in Pace Portal and give them our cell phones to be added to the system.  In the event that we have an emergency, then we could be given information by this system.  

Closed session
President Friedman then asked us to go into closed session.  So moved.  Passed unanimously and non-voting members left the room.

The President said that he wanted to "pose an issue for us to discuss among ourselves."  A question that a number of faculty members have raised with him: the question of stability when we have a number of important interim appointments.  This has been raised by three separate issues: Geoff Brackett told him several months ago that he was being actively recruited for provost by a university that is closer to his home.  At President Friedman's request Geoff took himself out of the running there;  our Middle States liaison had also expressed concern about the number of interim appointments the university currently has; and the third consideration was the strategic plan, which also argues for stability.  The President asked what our reaction would be if he proposed to the Board that Geoff Brackett be given a three year term, and then we'd do a search.  He asked whether there was significant faculty opposition to this; he said that he wouldn't do it if there were such opposition.  He asked us to talk about this among ourselves and talk about this with Vince Barrella.  But he also asked us not to take any sort of vote on this matter. 
Two faculty members brought up the fact that last spring's Provost search committee voted not to recommend Geoff Brackett as a finalist, and wondered whether the committee would be allowed to share its reasons for deciding this.  Those present pointed out that the rule of confidentiality would apply here, and that the committee's reasoning could not be shared in Faculty Council.  

One faculty member asked about the President's own position.  The President responded that he's told the Board that he doesn't want a permanent appointment.  But he doesn't feel the least bit insecure and doesn't feel the need for a permanent title.  The Board has given him the authority to make the decisions that he wants and needs to make; he himself would prefer to stay for six years, but doesn't intend to stay that long without a search process.  He has no intention of going anywhere.  The President then left the meeting.  
Vince Barrella proposed that faculty members should email him or speak to him privately  about whether they liked the idea or don't like the idea.  Several faculty members indicated that they were in favor of the proposal.  
Another faculty member observed that we need stability for the Middle States' review, and said that we do need an insider provost, although that could be someone else besides Geoff  Brackett.  

Another faculty member expressed his concern about the question of whether we want a process that selects a provost without faculty approval or input on a search.  The selection of the provost shouldn't be taken entirely out of the hands of the faculty.  Another colleague said that she wasn't sure that it's a good idea to have an open discussion.  People who oppose Geoff Brackett are afraid to do so publicly, she observed, for fear of the consequences; several faculty members present concurred with this observation.  

The discussion ended as faculty members had to leave to teach.  Walter Antognini moved to adjourn at 2:38, and the motion was approved unanimously.

Attendance: 
	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Alberi, Mary
	History

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Barnet, Todd
	Legal studies and taxation

	Barrella, Vincent
	Legal studies/Taxation

	Brown, Harold
	Philosophy/Religious Studies

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Blumberg, Barbara
	History

	Colman, Gregory
	Economics

	Foerster, Amy 
	Sociology / Anthropology

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	
	

	Goldleaf, Steven
	English

	
	

	Gottesfeld, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Herritt, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Hussey, Mark
	English

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	
	

	Krauss, Herbert
	Psychology

	
	

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	
	

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	
	

	Offutt, William
	History/ Honors Program

	Priluck, Randi
	Marketing

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Salerno, Roger
	Sociology /Anthropology

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Sociology/Anthropology

	Singleton, Joanne
	Nursing

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Varanelli, Andrew
	Management and management science


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	President Friedman
Rick Whitfield

Geoffrey Brackett

Yvonne-Ramirez Lesce

Dean Herrmann
Aracelis Norberto

Cindy Heilberger

Chris Cory
	Administration

	Darnita Killian
	Student Affairs


